TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





MAY 11, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Lynne McGowan, Billy Solley, Ann Donovan & Brian Evans 

Absent: Councilman Ian Peters & Delaware Engineering John Brust
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and Police Chief Karl Gonzalez opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 23, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

Councilman Peters is not here tonight as he is in Saratoga at Budget Conference.

1.ST. THERESA’S WOMEN’S EXPO AUGUST 19, 2017: Ann Donovan & Brian Evans were present. St. Theresa’s Women’s Expo August 19, 2017@ 10 am-4 pm. Purpose: To familiarize Greene County women of all ages with interesting and diverse resources available to them in the county & region. Focus:  Health, wellness, fun & frills Proceeds of the Women's Expo benefit The Greene County Domestic Violence Shelter. Community response:  110% positive, this is a family event. What you will find when you come:  20-30 vendors inside and outside plus food, live music, radio broadcast, 20-minute exercise & movement classes, demonstrations and motivational speakers. Admission is by donation (free-will offering) St. Theresa’s R.C. Church, 5188 State Route 23 Windham; st-theresas-womens-expo.org.  Chief Karl Gonzalez stated that there will be no parking along State Route 23 in that area of the church as it is a bad spot and he will speak to Brian Evans with parking suggestions to accommodate the vendors and the public.  He will make sure he has extra patrol assigned to that area for the event.
2.ARB BOARD CONCERNING SIGN LAW VIOLATORS: Lynne McGowan and Billy Solley were present.  A copy of the below letter was given to the Supervisor and Board for their review:
Dear Town of Windham Supervisor, Board Members, and Code Enforcement Officer: “On behalf of the ARB, we are writing to notify you of sign violations by Valero Gas Station located on Main Street, in the heart of the historic district of Windham. The violations are as follows: (1) Valero has taken down their primary sign advertising gasoline prices and replaced it with an internally lit sign.  Internally lit signs are prohibited per Local Law #3.  See Page 9, Section 4, C 14.  (2) Valero has installed three portable signs on their property. Two of the portable signs advertise Live Bait, the third advertises Valero credit cards.  Portable signs are prohibited per Local Law #3.  See Page 9, Section 4, C 8 It appears that these signs were installed without a sign permit.  If so, this too is a violation of Local Law #3.  See Page 5, Section 3, G.3.H, “any person who proceeds to erect, re-erect, construct or structurally alter any sign without first applying for and obtaining the necessary permit, shall be considered in violation of this law, and shall be subject to prosecution according to Section 8 Enforcement, Violations and Penalties.” We ask that you address these violations immediately.  The internally lit sign must come down and be replaced with a sign that the meets the standards and requirements spelled out in Local Law #3.  The three portable signs must be removed.  Enforcement of the Windham Sign Ordinance is critical in preserving the historical beauty and charm of our community.  Our economic future depends on it.  With the summer tourist season ahead, we must be reminded that people come to Windham for respite and to escape the sensory overload of noise, flashing billboards, and visual pollution so prevalent in surrounding areas.  The Valero signage adversely affects our community and requires your attention. Without it, the door is wide open for others to follow. Sincerely, Town of Windham, ARB”.  Supervisor Pelham will have Dominick Caropreso, Code Enforcement Officer will write a letter to them directly.  Billy Solley was also hoping that a notice could be put into the Daily Mail/Windham Journal section concerning our 
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Sign Code for the Historical District to refresh people’s minds, as there is a procedure to putting up a sign not only in the Historic District but the entire Town. Also they were hoping to get permission to speak to some of the people about their signs, not in a conformational way just to make them aware. Supervisor Pelham will have a chat with Dominick as this is something he should be taking care of. Supervisor Pelham has no problem with the ARB Board going to a Chamber Meeting and informally reaching out to them.
3.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was not present.
4.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Thomas Hoyt request permission to use for a meeting with County Executive Committee on June 1 @ 6:30-8:30 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Tammy Sciavillo, Acting Clerk request permission to use for a Public Hearing regarding Governor’s Shared Services Initiative on June 13 @ 6:30-9:00 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
5.DEP LAND AQUISTION REQUEST PARCEL #9145: Mt. Greenery Road, property owner Lucien & Guy Goudreau, has 7.3 acres; Tax Map #79.00-3-71.  Supervisor Pelham would like the Assessor to check on the exact acreage that DEP is allowed to buy and he thought they could not buy less than 10 acres.   The Board would like to send this to the Planning Board for their comment.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
6.CWC FUNDING FOR STREAM BANK STABILIZATION DESIGN: Town Board Resolution #14 of 2017:  the Mitchell Hollow Creek (Mad Brook), in the vicinity of 5331 NYS Route 23 in Windham, has significant stream bank damage, and endangers a residence and a local business; and this section of stream bank requires repair, to make this area stable, and to preserve the aforesaid residence and business; and the Catskill Watershed Corporation (CWC) has funding available to communities that have accepted an LFA; and that the Town of Windham Town Board hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to file an application to the CWC for funding for Stream Bank Stabilization Design Costs while the Town awaits conclusion of said study and design for this activity.

7.SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE BILLING FOR 2016-2017: The Highway Dept. has submitted the 2016-2017 sidewalk maintenance expenses for this past winter in the amount of $1,216.75. The normal charge for Main Street Windham Residents anyone having a sidewalk in front of their home/business is $1.20 per foot charge giving the Town of Windham revenue of $7,996.80.  The Board approved to send out billing for this year as the last time billing went out was in 2015.  A motion to approve billing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
8.CEDARWOOD ENVIRONMENTAL 2017-2019: Hensonville Water System Operation Contract. The contract cost has increased from $73.17/month for the first year and $75.47/month for the second year. A motion to approve contract and have the Supervisor sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
9.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT APRIL 2017: $3,755.59.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
10.TOWN JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT APRIL 2017: Judge Maureen McCarthy $4,071.00 was noted.
11.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #15 OF 2017: to authorize the Supervisor to transfer the sum of $1,382.60 from the Town of Windham Sewer District checking account into the Town of Windham Sewer District O&M contingency checking account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION#16 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed 
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to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #5 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The playground rule sign at CD Lane Park has been relocated and will get a photo to show the change. The highway dept. spent a few hours at the sewer treatment plant the other day with the backhoe as they had a pool of water lying on the side of the blacktop which had to be dispersed.  Supervisor Pelham would like to change the subject for the moment, he asked Larry about these gentlemen that have a right-of-way through the sewer treatment plant property to the property across the creek. They drive across the lawn to the creek and park beside the creek. They do it during the fall when there is a frost on the ground leaving tire tracks and it kills the grass.  Can we tell them they can’t park on the lawn? Larry spoke the easement is not for a parking it is for a traveling. The traveling is along the west edge of the property not through it. The Supervisor would like to see them park in the parking lot or the side of the road not in the lawn.  The Supervisor will speak to Josh and Chief Gonzalez about this. Larry will have to take a look back at the deed.  The ball fields have been rolled Creamery Pond field, Little League field and the WAJ ball field prior to the baseball season starting.  Gary attended a meeting with FEMA and Homeland Security regarding Winter Storm Stella. All the paperwork that has been submitted is sufficient and acceptable with no questions.  Letter of resignation dated May 5, 2017 from Travis Buel as highway laborer, effective immediately. Letter was read aloud and has been accepted. Gary opened the bids for Blacktop of Old Road and read aloud as follows: Peckham Industries, Inc. $53.29/ton (lowest bid); Cobleskill Stone Products $55.00/ton; Callanan Industries, Inc. $55.53/ton; New Castle Paving, LLC $61.00/ton; and Gallo Construction Corp. $64.89/ton.  Gary recommends that Peckham Industries, Inc. receive the bid.  A motion to approve the lowest bid to Peckham Industries, Inc. was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. Ambulance Report *ESO- (Electronic PCRs) End user training for staff scheduled on 5/18/17 at the amb bldg, live via the internet, will be recorded for those that can’t attend. Once end user training is complete, letter of intent and other required paperwork will be sent to REMO, we should be online with ESO by 6/1/17. George June the administrator for the Town of Catskill Ambulance has offered to meet with Bette regarding the billing procedures as we change over to ESO from paper PCRs. *Should we purchase cases and screen protectors prior to putting tablets in service?????? Yes, we should. ( *Compliant with NYS for BLS protocols Completed application process which was approved for “Check and Inject “program through the University of Rochester, a REMO approved program, to carry Epi pens for allergic reactions at the BLS level. The kits were purchased through Boundtree Medical at $85 per kit, 2 kits per rig. A significant savings as regular Epi pens cost $600+ for 1 times 2 per rig.  A video training had to be completed by each employee. The BLS providers for TOWAS have a scheduled training date with the Town of Ashland Amb EMT’s for Nasal Narcan Administration on 6/15/17. *MCI Drill TOWAS and Beauty (96-1) participated in an MCI Drill at the Cairo – Durham Middle/High School on Saturday 5/6/17 for approximately 4 hours. The drill was a “mock explosion” at a factory, designed to help over 120 Boy Scouts earn their Emergency Preparedness Badges, over 50 “patients” participated in the drill as well. The drill went well – the scouts completed their requirements. *ACLS/PALS Certification Several employees had expired PALS (Pediatric Advanced Life Support) and ACLS (Advanced Cardiac Life Support) certifications, which are required by REMO in order for TOWAS to remain certified as an ALS Agency. Matt Morgan, an employee for TOWAS, as well as an instructor for both of these classes held an ACLS class on 5/9/17 and will hold a PALS class on 5/30/17 for the employees in need of the certifications. The cost to the agency for each class is $300. Once completed, TOWAS can submit its’ re-credentialing application to REMO, which was actually due in January. The employees are responsible for the cost of the cards at $20 per class. *TOC/Mtn Jam TOWAS once again will be providing a BLS crew for each of the festivals taking place at Hunter Mtn. in June. Taste of Country coverage beginning Thursday 6/7/17 at 1800 hrs until Sunday, 6/11/17 at 1800 hrs. and Mountain Jam coverage beginning Thursday 6/18/17 at 1800 hrs until Sunday, 6/18/17 at 1800 hrs. The Town of Hunter will pay Windham $9000.00 for this 
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coverage.  Contracts need to be signed by Town of Windham Supervisor. *Narcotics Plan TOWAS is in the process of “redoing” the current narcotics plan, which includes the amount of narcotics we carry, the way they are carried and how they will be secured and accounted for. TOWAS is also in the process of applying for “Ketamine”, a narcotic that has been included in the new 2017 REMO protocols. *EMS EDUCATION DAY Towas will be participating in an EMS for kids day at WAJ on Monday, May 22nd, 2017. A program implemented by GCEMS, TOWAS and the Town of Ashland will arrive at the school at 0800 – the K-4 grade will participate, the kids will watch a video and personnel will talk about 911, answer questions and give the kids the opportunity to tour the ambulances. *Ravena Welding We will be returning oxygen cylinders and decreasing the number of oxygen cylinders in our cascade system. We have a large number of cylinders that we are paying rent on that are collecting dust, not in use at 17 cents a day. *Ambulances Beauty had her AC hooked back up 5/10/17, she’s now cool as a cucumber. 96-2 will be going to Chris’ next week for new shocks, oil change and to address the tire situation. The snow tires will be coming off, we will need to purchase new snow tires in the fall. With the new ambulance arrival, we will need to purchase a new stretcher as well. *Pager/Radio New Motorola pager in service, old pager at River Valley to be refurbished. Radio on back order. Since we have two crews on a number of times throughout the year, two pagers are necessary. Ideally, we should have two radios as well, we are currently using a radio that we borrowed from Windham Mountain Ski Patrol. *Ambulance Bldg *Main Care fixed the blocked vent which eliminated the sewer smell. *We are in need of door locks to secure building, especially important due to the narcotics that are stored in the ambulances. (Councilman Murray will install the new locks this weekend.) *OSHA GCEMS hung up Exit signs, emergency escape routes, fire extinguishers/signs and eye wash stations to meet OSHA requirements. *The Town of Hunter will be providing a 6 hour CME in September which will include OSHA update, violence in the workplace, sexual harassment policies and Bloodborne Pathogens, they have invited TOWAS and the Town of Ashland to participate. *Stanley Fancher has been put back on the schedule for June, pending a letter provided by the Town of Ashland Ambulance that he took part in a “Violence in the Workplace, etc.” training in Ashland. *CPR TOWAS and The Town of Ashland Ambulance Service will be joining together to provide a CPR course to all employees. The course will be run by Jeff and Cindy Loucks, TOWAS and Ashland will split the cost of the course, as there will be an equipment rental and instructor fee. Employees will be responsible to pay for the cost of the book and card $25. *Continuing Education TOWAS, GCEMS and the Town of Hunter will be meeting with Matt Morgan to discuss a county wide continuing education program. There are a number of “core courses” required by NYS which providers must maintain which are very costly and difficult to attend due to work schedules. Providers are also required to have a certain number of continuing education credits per year, again, costly and difficult to find. Matt Morgan is an instructor for Bassett Healthcare and has offered to help us set up a continuing education program in Greene County. *TOWAS is finally operating with full ALS NYS compliancy, all outdates have been completed and as of 5/1/17 we are operating under the current 2017 NYS protocols. Memo from Bookkeeper was given to the Supervisor and Town Board for The bookkeeper has a list of *Ambulance Employee’s to be removed from Active Status on Payroll.  The following employees are to be removed from the active employee roster as the individuals either requested to be removed from the service list and or failed to respond by the deadline in a certified return receipt letter sent to the following:  Kayla Byrnes, Wendy Hejnal, Roderick J. Stanfield Jr and Timothy Leach.  The Board approved Kayla Byrnes to stay on but would not be available for a lot of shifts and the remaining employees would officially be removed from the service list Wendy Hejnal, Roderick J. Stanfield Jr and Timothy Leach.  
Contracts from the Hunter Festivals were given to the Supervisor to sign.  They are the same as last year.  A motion to approve for the Supervisor’s signature was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. A new 4 wheel drive rig ambulance will be coming soon.  The Supervisor received a call from Mike Collier. He called for permission to use our rig a show. Once all the final paperwork is in Larry will be notified for the financing.
14.POLICE REPORT:  Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  The Chief would like permission to buy 3 fixed ADs and one mobile for the police vehicle; the quote was for $6,700.00. The Chief will check if he has the money in his budget to pay for the ADs. A motion to approve the Chief to purchase the ADs was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Officer JoAnne Rivera went 
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to FTO School; she completed that and is now a fulltime officer.  All police vehicles are good.  The Chief is taking care of the NYMIR corrections at CD Lane Park and will have photos when complete.  He spoke to David Bloodgood directly and the seesaw will need protection handles as small children can get hurt.  They don’t need to be removed just bike handles will work as protection.  The swings itself the grass line in front/back of the swings will need to be cut back and add more sand.  May 20 & 21, 2017 the Chief has military duty, Officer Rivera will be in charge. And he will also be on vacation August 15-22, 2017 and Officer Rivera will be in charge then too.
15.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Letter Results from USDA Compliance Review & Inspection- Sanford Loucks Baer was here to visit us on May 4, 2017.  His review indicated that we are in compliance with civil rights requirements. He has listed two items that need to be addressed within thirty (30) days of this letter.  One regarding a designated handicap parking space striped on the pavement and the other the sink drain pipe in the handicapped bathroom needs to be wrapped so that a handicapped person in a wheelchair doesn’t hurt their legs upon rolling up to the sink. Supervisor Pelham asked Gary to put one handicap space in the corner of the town hall parking lot that can be maintained by the Town.  Gary’s brother has a stamp that can be painted blue right on the blacktop. Councilman Van Valin noted that the dumpster is back at the Little League field and it is not bear proof which it needs to be.  The dumpster is currently being paid for by the Knights of the Road.  They will need to keep an eye on the dumpster as the highway dept. will not be in charge of keeping it clean like they recently did in March.  Maybe there should be signage about no dumping garbage with a surveillance camera to watch. Chief Gonzalez stated he had a parent visit him asking if the Police could be present during a tee ball game.  There have been issues were other parents (adults) were drinking and smoking while children were playing ball.  Could he send a patrol to show presence and this might stop?  Larry Tompkins runs the tee ball season and he has little to no help and Jason Post runs the little league they should be aware of this problem too.  Supervisor Pelham took Larry Tompkins up to the log cabin house through the upper tunnel on Windham Mtn. and he likes the color of the roofing and everything.  It is a heavy asphalt shingle it is designed to look like cedar shakes.  Supervisor Pelham would like Councilman Van Valin to go look.  These shingles would work for the Centre Property.  Councilman Van Valin may call Fred Grober, Delaware Engineering to go with him for a site approval and send it out for bid. The painting guy comes in June to the Centre Property.  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on.  He will be away for vacation from May 18-25, 2017.  Larry Gardner is working with Attorney John Wyanns he represents the Windham Ridge Homeowners Association concerning Windy Ridge HOA.  Apparently no one can find an actual copy of the 1982 site plan approval for Phases 3 & 4 and we all believe they have been approved.  There was a discussion about if the Town had any interest in seeing anything more done; they wanted to make sure there was no I&I in the sewer collections system and if there is it if someone else’s job to fix it before we take any part of that line.  John Wyanns was asking if Larry would write a letter to give the HOA that the Town of Windham has no interest in reacquiring anything more than that.  Larry has written a letter to both Kevin Young and John Brust just brining this to their attention and that this would be brought to the Town Board’s attention.  Larry will need the Board’s consent that he can write such a letter subject to any follow-up objection they might have and that he can go forward.  This has been noted on record.  The State property (with Attorneys Beebee & Kaplan) has all worked out in our favor.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no public was present.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS May 11, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #9-G contained vouchers #325-366, totaling $24,538.30 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #93-107, totaling $8,027.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #141-152, totaling $10,698.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #39-45, totaling $2,489.06 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #3-4, totaling $1,285.37 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #6 (Planning & Assessment) contained vouchers #6-7, totaling $2,375.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

NY RISING SOUTH STREET STORMWATER COLLECTION PROJECT WARRANT #1 contained vouchers #1-3, totaling $155.93 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P for General contained 4 claims, totaling $4,781.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims; totaling $12,686.49 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Police payroll contained 9 claims; totaling $8,073.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,200.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P contained 1 claim, totaling $61.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
The meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m. on a motion by Supervisor Pelham, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
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